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Festival adds tournaments, cider tasting, Bloomin’ Sunday
Volunteers with the 94th Shenandoah Apple Blossom Festival continue  
to add events to this year’s festival, which will take place from April 23  

to May 2. Due to state mandated COVID restrictions, tickets are  
limited and many events will take place at alternate venues this year. 

Full Story B7

By BRIAN BREHM
The Winchester Star

WINCHESTER — City of-
ficials are drafting a fiscal 
year 2022 budget that will 
be as much as $8 million 
less than Winchester’s cur-
rent spending plan, but that 
doesn’t mean public safety 
will be compromised in favor 
of savings.

“By and large, looking at 
the budget globally, this is 
a very public safety-focused 
budget,” City Manager Dan 
Hoffman told Winchester’s 
Public Safety Committee at 
its meeting on Wednesday. 
“Most of the additional rev-
enue we’ll have [in FY22] 
is being focused on public 
safety, whether it’s additional 
positions or just required ex-
penditures in order to keep 
up with demand.”

Hoffman said eight local 
government agencies fall 
under the public safety ban-
ner: Winchester’s Sheriff’s 
Office, Commonwealth’s At-
torney’s Office, Police De-
partment, Fire and Rescue 
Depar tment, Emergency 
Communications Center, 
Emergency Management 
Office and Social Services 
Office, and the Northwest-
ern Regional Juvenile Deten-
tion Center. Each of those di-
visions, as well as a general 
maintenance fund for their 
facilities, are proposed to re-
ceive more money in FY22 
than they did in the current 
operating budget.

One of the biggest bene-
ficiaries would be the Win-
chester Fire and Rescue 
Depar tment, which is in 
a rebuilding process as it 
endeavors to implement a 
lengthy list of recommended 
improvements following an 
independent study that de-
termined the agency was 
in crisis. According to that 

study, which was conducted 
by Emergency Ser vices 
Consulting International of 
Chantilly and released in 
April 2020, years’ worth of 
escalating tensions between 
the department and Rouss 
City Hall left Fire and Rescue 
understaffed and unable to 
adequately protect the city in 
the event of fires or medical 
emergencies.

Hoffman’s draft spend-
ing plan recommends rais-
ing Fire and Rescue’s oper-
ating budget by $396,300, 
from $7,152,100 in the cur-
rent fiscal year to $7,548,400 
in FY22. That would include 
$173,200 to add three more 
professional firefighters to 
the department and a pool of 
$163,300 for additional train-
ing, supplies, equipment and 
services.

Beyond the budgeted 
funds, Hof fman said the 
city has also applied for 
a $440,000 SAFER (Staf f-
ing for Adequate Fire and 
Emergency Response) grant 
from the U.S. Department 
of Homeland Security. If ap-
proved, that would enable 
Winchester to add seven 
more career firefighters to 
its Fire and Rescue Depart-
ment. A decision is expected 
sometime this summer.

Additional public-safety 
components of Hoffman’s 
proposed FY22 budget in-
clude:

• $1,688,200 for the Win-
chester Sheriff’s Office, an in-
crease from the current bud-
geted amount of $1,609,000. 
The funding would include 
$40,000 to replace one of the 
department’s police cruisers.

• $1,617,700 for the Win-
chester Commonwealth’s 
Attorney’s Office, up from 
$1,531,000 in the current 
budget.

By JOSH JANNEY
The Winchester Star

WINCHESTER — The Frederick 
County Board of Supervisors held 
a public hearing Wednesday night 
on its proposed budget for the up-
coming fiscal year.

About 20 people offered their 
input.

The budget has been adver-
tised as $489.3 million. However, 
since there is an overlap among 
various funds in the county bud-
get, the actual amount proposed to 
be spent in FY22 is $371,235,492, 
an increase of $21.38 million from 
$349,854,336 in FY21.

The largest components of the 
spending plan are a $209,706,798 
general operating fund for the 

county — a roughly $8.7 million 
increase — and a $195,177,494 
school operating fund, an increase 
of $13.4 million.

Leigh Ann Sweeney, district 
administrator for the Lord Fair-
fax Health District, urged the su-
pervisors to give the local health 
department a 5% budget increase, 
which would be about $458,261. 
She cited the challenges the de-
partment has faced dealing with 
the COVID-19 pandemic and noted 
that since December the depart-
ment has provided over 11,500 
doses of COVID-19 vaccine.

Lord Fairfax Health District Di-
rector Dr. Colin Greene also voiced 
support for the additional funding. 
“My employees are worth the 5% 
raise,” he said.

Red Bud District resident John 
Wright, president of the Frederick 
County Professional Firefighters 
Association, told the supervisors 
it is important to have a fire and 
rescue department with adequate 
staffing and equipment.

“For the last year we have 
served on the front lines of this 
pandemic to care for, treat and 
to save the lives of our neighbors 
from an invisible disease while also 
risking our own health and safety 
and more,” Wright said. “Tonight 
we respectfully request that you 
support an FY22 county budget 
that prioritizes employee compen-
sation, additional staffing and addi-
tional financial support for the vol-
unteer fire and rescue companies.”

Gainesboro District resident 

Angie White, who serves on the 
prekindergarten advisory coun-
cil for Frederick County Public 
Schools, spoke in favor of fully 
funding the school budget and 
expanding prekindergarten edu-
cation. Each year since 2017, the 
school division’s prekindergar-
ten program has served 54 at-risk 
children, she told the supervisors. 
Adding another classroom would 
bring that number to 72. She said 
preschool helps young children be 
“school-ready” and enhances their 
brain development.

“Several of you have spoken 
against all preschool funding,” 
White said. “How disappointing 
when you don’t know anything 
about our program. Our children 
have invited each one of you to visit 

their classrooms. So far, none of 
you have accepted the invitation,
but you are still welcome. Just 
let me know. God has placed me
here for a reason. I am one of many
voices who have been told to take 
care of those less fortunate, espe-
cially the children. And they de-
serve quality pre-K.”

Others also voiced support for
pre-K education and the school di-
vision.

“Our fire and rescue, police, 
medical staff, school system and
community deserve to have an in-
frastructure that recognizes the
growth of our county,” said Fred-
erick County School Board mem-
ber Shontya Washington, who is 
challenging Blaine Dunn for the 
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Sneak peek of what’s in store
Shirley Purtlebaugh of Frederick County waves as she passes the Shenandoah Apple Blossom Festival Souvenir Store while 
walking laps for fitness inside Apple Blossom Mall in Winchester on Thursday. The store, located across from Aeropostale 
near the JC Penney Court, opens April 9. Purtlebaugh walks at least six laps daily to stay in shape.

Committee hears 
public safety budget 
proposals for FY22

WINCHESTER

By EVAN GOODENOW
The Winchester Star

WINCHESTER — A homeless 
man who set several small 
fires has been convicted of 
arson.

In Winchester 
General District 
Court on Wednes-
day, Steven Scott 
S m a l l w o o d  r e -
ceived a six-month 
sentence with three 
months suspended. 
He set fire to a pallet 
and two dumpsters 
outside the Apple 
Jax ReSale flea mar-
ket at 1145 Berryville Ave. 
on Oct. 16. The pallet fire 
was reported at 10:45 p.m. 
Firefighters responded at 

11:30 p.m. for the dumpster 
fires. No one was injured in 
any of the fires.

Smallwood was arrested 
at 2 a.m. on Oct. 17 after fire-
fighters responded to a small 

sidewalk fire at 715 
Fort Collier Road. 
Surveillance video 
was later reviewed 
a n d  i t  s h o w e d 
Smallwood starting 
the fires outside the 
flea market.

The 55-year-old 
Smallwood’s crimi-
nal record includes 
numerous convic-
tions for public in-

toxication.

— Contact Evan Goodenow at 
egoodenow@winchesterstar.com

Arsonist gets 90-day 
jail term for three fires

Steven S. 
Smallwood

By BRIAN BREHM
The Winchester Star

WINCHESTER — Trex Co. 
Inc. has plans to open new 
corporate headquar ters 
near Crossover Boulevard 
in Winchester.

That information was 
revealed Thursday during 
a meeting of Winchester’s 
Planning and Economic 
Development Committee, 
which was informed of a pro-
posal from the Winchester 
Economic Development Au-
thority that would give Trex 
a seven-year tax break in 
exchange for the multimil-
lion-dollar industry basing 
the heart of its corporate op-
erations within city limits.

Trex, a publicly traded 
company (NYSE: TREX) that 
produces wood-alternative 
decking, railing and other 
outdoor products, opened 
its Shawnee Drive location 
in Frederick County in 1996 
with 36 employees. The 

global manufacturer now has 
more than 1,200 employees 
and annual revenues in ex-
cess of $800 million.

Trex is currently in the 
midst of a $200 million ef-
fort to expand manufactur-
ing at its existing produc-
tion facilities on Shawnee 
Drive and in Fernley, Ne-
vada. Included in that is a 
new 75,000-square-foot ex-
pansion on Trex’s local cam-
pus that is currently under 
construction.

Trex’s corporate offices 
are located at 160 Exeter 
Drive in the Sunnyside area 
of Frederick County. The 
company shares a building 

there with two medical of-
fices, Winchester Radiolo-
gists and Winchester Imag-
ing.

Winchester Develop-
ment Ser vices Director 
Shawn Hershberger said 
on Thursday that the Eco-
nomic Development Author-
ity (EDA) wants to partner 
with the city to offer Trex an 
economic incentive to bring 
its headquarters into the 
city limits. In exchange for 
building an approximately 
70,000-square-foot of fice 
building for about 200 em-
ployees, Winchester would 
significantly reduce Trex’s 
real estate tax payments for 

the next seven years.
Here’s how it would

work: For seven years, Trex
would pay all of the assessed 
property taxes for its new of-
fice building near Crossover 
Boulevard. The EDA would 
then refund any portion of
the tax payment that ex-
ceeds the amount currently
being generated by the site,
and the city of Winchester
would reimburse the EDA 
for the full amount of the an-
nual refunds.

Hershberger did not pro-
vide an address for the pro-
spective building site, so the
amount of real estate taxes
currently generated by the 
property is not yet publicly 
known. However, he told the
Planning and Economic De-
velopment Committee that
the refunds to be given to
Trex over the entire sev-
en-year period would total
about $607,000.

Citizens weighs in on Frederick County budget proposal

See Budget, Page A7

See Frederick, Page A7

City mulls tax break for new Trex HQ

~
But for the incentive, the investment 

would not happen.

 — Shawn Hershberger
Winchester Development Services director

By ANNA MEROD
The Winchester Star

WINCHESTER — An es-
timated 85,000 people in 
Virginia live with epilepsy, 
which is a medical condition 
that produces seizures that 
can impact different mental 
and physical functions.

About 11,000 are chil-
dren. When someone has 
two or more seizures, they 
are considered to have ep-
ilepsy.

Today is “Epilepsy He-
roes Day” in Virginia, 
which aims to “increase 
public knowledge about ep-

ilepsy and seizure first aid 
and change the way people 
think about epilepsy and sei-
zures,” according to a proc-
lamation from Gov. Ralph 
Northam.

Dr. Paul Lyons, a Win-
chester Medical Center ep-
ileptologist, said there’s a lot 
to celebrate in the advance-
ment of treatment for epi-
lepsy in medicine and in the 
state legislature.

Nor tham is expected 
to sign Senate Bill 1322 
by the end of the month, 
which will require all state 
public schools to have bi-
ennial training for staff on 

seizure management and 
action plans, effective July 
of 2022. The state board of 
education must approve and 
standardize the training in 
treatments of students with 
seizure disorders.

“The rationale behind 
this is kind of to mimic what 
we do for other childhood 
conditions,” said L yons, 
who specializes in epileptic 
pediatric care and is a major 
advocate for children with 
epilepsy and seizure disor-
ders.

The U.S. Food and Drug 
Administration also recently 
approved two new drugs for 

acute treatment of seizures 
in patients that can be ad-
ministered through a small
nasal spray. This is much
easier to administer to pa-
tients, particularly children,
than previous existing drugs
that required a suppository
treatment, Lyons said.

“These two things have
kind of serendipitously
come together to really
transform how comfortable
patients can feel when they 
go into schools,” said Lyons.

Seizures typically last 90 
seconds, Lyons said, but

Today is ‘Epilepsy Heroes Day’ in Virginia

See Break, Page A7

See Epilepsy, Page A7



Winchester Star - 03/26/2021 Page : A07

March 26, 2021 7:31 am (GMT -4:00) Powered by TECNAVIA

THE WINCHESTER STAR FRIDAY, MARCH 26, 2021  A7LOCAL & VIRGINIA

419 Gateway Drive (off Route 7) Suite 5
Winchester, VA 22603

Hours: Tuesday - Thursday 10:30-8:00, Friday 10:30-9:00,
Saturday 11:00-9:00 & NOW OPEN SUNDAY 11:00-7:00

LIMITED DINING AREA SEATING NOW AVAILABLE

540.665.6470
theskrimpshack.com

Home of the

“Fattest Fish 

Samwich”

Serving up seafood baskets,
sandwiches and southern sides

Grilled Cat and CollardsGrilled Cat and Collards

SidesSides

Skrimp Shack Spicy Po BoySkrimp Shack Spicy Po Boy

WATCH THIS SPACE FOR
TOMORROW’S LOCAL EATERY

• $9,855,400 for the Win-
chester Police Department, 
up from $9,375,200. Fund-
ing would include $186,000 
for four replacement vehicles 
and $61,500 to create a new 
Emergency Communications 
supervisor position.

• $658,000 for the Emer-
gency Management Offi ce, 
up from $593,400. That 
would include $44,600 for 
radio maintenance costs.

• $10,789,000 for the 
Winchester Social Services 
Offi ce, up from $10,026,000 
in FY21. Funding would in-
clude $120,812 to be paired 
with state and federal re-
sources to create seven new 
positions within the depart-
ment.

• $3,261,000 for the Ju-
venile Detention Center, up 
from $3,119,000.

Additionally, Hoffman 
is proposing $2,481,600 in 
facilities maintenance ex-
penditures for the city’s 
public-safety agencies, 
an increase from the cur-
rently budgeted amount 

of $2,341,800. The ex-
tra money would include 
$60,000 for a security sys-
tem at the Timbrook Pub-
lic Safety Center, which is 
headquarters for the city’s 
Police Department.

The Public Safety Com-
mittee was not asked to is-
sue a recommendation on 
Hoffman’s spending propos-
als, but members’ feedback 
will be taken into consider-
ation as he works toward 
submitting a fi nalized bud-
get proposal to the entire 
City Council on April 27.

A public hearing and fi -
nal vote on Winchester’s op-
erating budget for FY22 will 
take place during council’s 
business meeting on May 
25. The new fi scal year be-
gins on July 1.

Attending Wednesday 
evening’s Public Safety 
Committee meeting in 
Rouss City Hall were Chair-
woman Kim Herbstritt and 
members Les Veach and 
Evan Clark.

— Contact Brian Brehm at 
bbrehm@winchesterstar.com

Red Bud District seat on the 
Board of Supervisors in the 
November election. “I ask 
that you would fully fund the 
budget and continue to keep 
the needs of our county as a 
priority.”

Opequon District res-
ident Br yan Nuri asked 
Back Creek District Super-
visor Shawn Graber to “do 
the right thing” and abstain 
from voting on the county 
budget because Graber, who 
has been a vocal critic of the 

school budget, was absent 
from a March 3 budget work 
session when schools Super-
intendent David Sovine pre-
sented his budget to the su-
pervisors.

“I fi nd it diffi cult that in 
a day when I can attend the 
University of Virginia and 
never step foot on campus, 
when our students have at-
tended public schools na-
tionwide via the internet, 
and even this board and our 
courts have altered their 
rules to allow attendance 
via telephone and video con-

ferencing, that any member 
of any board can simply de-
cide to not attend out of con-
venience or illness or any 
other so-called confl ict, es-
pecially concerning matters 
that were vital to this per-
son’s very existence on this 
board,” Nuri said.

Graber said later in the 
meeting that he was sick 
on March 3, adding, “If you 
would like me to attend a 
meeting in a hospital bed, 
I’d be happy to do that.”

Although the board voted 
earlier this month to keep 

the county’s real estate tax 
rate at 61 cents per $100 of 
assessed value for the up-
coming fi scal year, residents 
will likely see higher prop-
erty tax bills because the 
2021 reassessment resulted 
in an average 8.5% increase 
in real estate values. Keep-
ing the rate at 61 cents will 
generate an additional $5.5 
million in revenue for the 
county.

While many encouraged 
the super visors to fully 
fund the school division’s 
needs, Dunn noted that the 

school budget has steadily 
increased each year since 
2015.

He said he wants to fi nd 
other solutions to fund the 
budget without putting 
added tax burdens on long-
time county residents.

“If we can go and get the 
General Assembly to change 
the law to allow the cost of 
new housing to be borne by 
those who are forcing that 
cost, then it helps every-
body,” Dunn said. “Because 
the people who come in here 
are coming primarily from 

a highly-taxed area and are 
buying homes here because 
of lower taxes. If they have 
to pay an extra thousand dol-
lars a year, it’s still less than 
what they were paying and 
you’re not putting that bur-
den on people who were al-
ready here.”

The supervisors are ex-
pected to vote on the budget 
April 14.

— Contact Josh Janney at 
jjanney@winchesterstar.com

Budget
From Page A6

Frederick
From Page A6

Hershberger said the tax 
break is critical to Trex’s de-
cision to build new corporate 
headquarters in Winchester.

“But for the incentive, the 
investment would not hap-
pen,” he said.

The three-member Plan-
ning and Economic Devel-
opment Committee voted 2-0 
to recommend the full City 
Council approve the pro-

posed tax break. Chairman 
Richard Bell abstained from 
the discussion and vote due 
to a potential confl ict of in-
terest.

Attending Thursday after-
noon’s committee meeting 
in Rouss City Hall were Bell 
and members David Smith 
and Kim Herbstritt.

— Contact Brian Brehm at 
bbrehm@winchesterstar.com

they can also last hours. 
About one-third of children 
with epilepsy continue to 
have seizures despite any 
drug and medical treat-
ments they receive.

“Our goal for every child 
with epilepsy is to make 
sure they have every oppor-
tunity that any other child 
without epilepsy [would 
have],” Lyons said. “They 
don’t have to feel like as if 
they have to be wrapped in 
a bubble and be treated dif-
ferently. They get to go on 
fi eld trips and work out in 
the gym with their friends 
or play sports.”

Local schools have done 
a good job working with 
students with epilepsy, he 
added.

“I think the school dis-
tricts here locally have a 
good system in place, I 
think largely because we 
have an epilepsy program 
here in Winchester and 
Frederick County,” Lyons 
said.

W inches ter  Pub l i c
Schools already has stan-
dardized treatment plans 
for students with medical
conditions, including ep-
ilepsy, said WPS Director 
of Student Services Judy
McKiernan. School nurses, 
administrators and the stu-
dent’s doctors work closely 
to develop such plans, she 
added.

Having a health condi-
tion such as epilepsy can
be isolating for a young stu-
dent, McKiernan said.

“To know that they’re not 
alone and to know they’re
being acknowledged that,
yes, this is a challenge but
that you’re supported and
that our school system is
going to be a supportive 
place,” she said. “Our state 
recognizing this as some-
thing we need to all be
trained in I think will help
them to feel part of the good
that’s going on at the state.”

— Contact Anna Merod at 
amerod@winchesterstar.com

Epilepsy
From Page A6
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Man killed in officer-involved 
shooting at weigh station

KING GEORGE (AP) — A man 
was fatally shot and two peo-
ple were injured Thursday af-
ter an altercation at a Virginia 
weigh statiosn turned into 
an offi cer-involved shooting, 
state police said.

Police said the incident 
began shortly before 11 a.m. 
when an SUV pulled off Route 
301 into the parking lot of the 
Dahlgren Weigh Station in 
King George County.

Moments later, a female 

passenger got out of the SUV 
and began running away from 
it. A male driver got out of the 
vehicle and appeared to fi g-
ure a handgun at the woman, 
police said in a news release.

A Virginia State Police Mo-
tor Carrier trooper and a Vir-
ginia State Police commercial 
vehicle enforcement offi cer 
who were inspecting a box 
truck behind the weigh sta-
tion exchanged gunfi re with 
the male driver.
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